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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

May 27, 2009 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 27, 2009 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, David Nickerson and Steven Ober. TA Veloski was also present. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment
- None.


















2.0 Election of Chairman and Committee/Board Assignments – Selectmen Ober made a motion to allow for David Nickerson to take over as Chairman of the Board of Selectmen, effective June 3, 2009.  Andrew Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Chairman Livernois made a motion for each Selectmen to remain on the same Committee/Board assignments.  Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
3.0 Review of Town Meeting warrant articles – Selectmen Ober stated he has spoken with Bob Ward regarding the zoning changes and they are being taken care of.  The BOS reviewed a memo from DPW Director Thayer Re: the lease purchase of the International F550 from Grappone in the amount of $32,718 dollars, which is for the cab & chasse only and any additional equipment would not be included.  The interest rate on the quote from Grappone is currently 6.8% but DPW Thayer is looking for a lower rate and finalized figures will be provided to the BOS before purchase. Chairman Livernois made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to move forward with the purchase of the F550 and Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.  Hunkins Pond Road repair – TA Veloski stated he is waiting for Jim Bouchard to return from vacation and DOT approval. TA Veloski noted the project has been added to the Town’s “to do” list and the project could be done at the same time as Upper Bay Road.  Elderly Exemption changes – AA Jutton stated the new rates take effect on 4/1/2010. Town Road Revitalization fund – Chairman Livernois stated there is $50K in the CRF set aside for engineering.  TA Veloski stated a Request for Proposal needs to be drafted and he would work with DPW Thayer and Jeff Jenkins to move forward. The BOS agreed.  Selectmen Nickerson noted that an additional $50K might be needed for next year.  Transportation Committee – Selectmen Nickerson made a motion to establish a Transportation Committee made up of the following; CIP Chair Jeff Jenkins, DPW Director Thayer, TA Veloski, one Selectmen and one Citizen’s Representative. No more than 5 members.  Discussion: Chairman Livernois noted that once the Transportation Committee is established the BOS would need to provide them with direction. Selectmen Ober and Selectmen Nickerson agreed.  Selectmen Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Any Citizen interested in filling the Representative position please contact TA Veloski. Black Brook Road rehabilitation – The BOS asked TA Veloski to check with Don Foudriat and Jody Connor on how to proceed.  Single Stream Recycling – TA Velsoki suggested talking with Jim Prescher and noted that the contract went to the Attorney a couple of months ago.  TA Veloski informed the Board that the City of Concord has approved construction and the extension of Whitney Road; bids are to be opened today.  Selectmen Ober suggested holding a meeting with the employees of the Transfer Station to discuss the process or any concerns.   Chairman Livernois stated he feels the Board needs to know the timeline before addressing the Transfer Station employees and asked Director Thayer to talk with Johnny VanTassel regarding any concerns.  Sale of Town owned property – Chairman Livernois made a motion to authorize TA Veloski to contact Town Counsel to start the process/sale of Town owned property. Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  TA Velsoki noted he is working on the Town’s 2010 to do list and hopes to finalize after a meeting with department heads.      











4.0 Public Hearing on Huse Road and Livingstone Road – Chairman Livernois opened the Livingstone Road portion of the Public Hearing at 7:02 p.m. AA Jutton stated the portion being renamed was formerly the unnamed portion of Knox Mountain Road and the new house numbers assigned will remain the same but the residents on the road have requested the road be called Quimby Road.  AA Jutton noted that a new sign would be needed as well.  Stephen Tessler provided the BOS with historical significance of the Harper Quimby Family (1815 deceased).  Chairman Livernois made a motion to rename Livingstone Road to Quimby Road and change the addresses from a,b,c and d, to the appropriate numbers.  Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Chairman Livernois closed the Public Hearing at 7:15 p.m. 

Chairman Livernois opened the Huse Road portion of the Public Hearing at 7:16 p.m. and stated Huse Road is narrow, steep and dangerous, due to the overall configuration of the road. Chairman Livernois noted that there are concerns and two proposals…1) make the road seasonal or 2) make the road a one-way going up or down.  Lou Marcella stated the road is posted 25 mph but there has been serious conditions on the road in the past 4 years.  Mr. Marcella thanked the Board for posting the road “no thru trucks” but he has seen tractor-trailers come down the narrow road at 40 mph.  Mr. Marcella stated he would like to see the road be one-way up the hill, as the solution.  Marjorie Marcella stated littering is a problem, there are five accidents on record with the Police Department and the Town is losing its scenic roads due to GPS.  Mrs. Marcella noted she has almost been hit by speeding vehicles coming from the paved road onto Huse Road. Mrs. Marcella suggested making the road a one-way up the hill and closing during the winter.  Selectmen Nickerson noted that he has the same issues where he lives on Oak Hill Road.  Emily Collinson stated she lives in the house on the corner by the bridge and the traffic is not just local or delivery trucks.  Ms. Collinson noted that she hardly ever sees the police on Huse Road.  Ms. Collinson stated the road would need to be fixed entirely or made a one-way up the hill.  Ms. Collinson noted erosion on the road, huge ditches and trash.  DPW Director Thayer noted there are plans to try and repair the ditches.  Fire Chief DeSilva stated the Fire Department uses the road sometimes but would prefer the road be a one-way going down.  Chairman Livernois stated making the road a one-way would be a slight inconvenience to local residents. After brief discussion, Selectmen Ober made a motion to make Huse Road a one-way road from the bottom to the top.  Chairman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  The BOS asked Director Thayer to look in to the proper signage.  Chairman Livernois made a motion to only plow from the top to the barn in the winter and for signs to be posted that the road is not maintained.  Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  Chairman Livernois made a motion to make the Huse Road’s one-way status effective 7/1/2009 and Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  The Public Hearing was closed at 8:06 p.m. 



        












5.0 Fire Chief John DeSilva Re: FEMA grant review opportunity – Chief DeSilva asked if the BOS were aware of the 2/09 Memo, stating he had been accepted in to the 2 week National Fire Academy training and requesting a one week vacation in July.  Chief DeSilva informed the BOS that he has also been contacted by FEMA to be a grant reviewer but the problem is that, the grant review opportunity is scheduled the week before his requested vacation time.  Chief DeSilva stated he feels being part of the FEMA grant review would be beneficial and would make him a better grant writer.  Chief DeSilva noted that Linda Surowiec would provide coverage.  Selectmen Ober stated the pluses outweigh the negatives.  Chairman Livernois stated he agrees there is a benefit but he would already be gone for the 2-week conference, plus the one-week vacation and feels the Chief is too important to be gone for that long.  Selectmen Nickerson agreed with Chairman Livernois’ thoughts. Chief DeSilva noted that he understands and thanked the BOS.  












6.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (c) – The Board of Selectmen went in to non-public session at 8:33 p.m. with Melanie VanTassel. Chairman Livernois motioned to go in to non-public session and Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Livernois, yes, Ober, yes, Nickerson, yes. The BOS reconvened the public session at 8:57 p.m. While in non-public session the Board voted unanimously to seal the minutes of the non-public no decisions were made.  







  
7.0 Melanie VanTassel Re: Town Food Pantry – Officer of the Public Welfare VanTassel informed the BOS that she has run in to a glitch in the system and is not able to access emergency food for needy people from the First Fruits Food Pantry when needed.  OPW VanTassel suggested applying for a Town charge account with Market Basket or opening a Town Food Pantry on donations through the National Food Bank.  OPW VanTassel noted that a core set of volunteers would be needed and food would have to be picked up monthly by her in Manchester, as the dispersing agent. OPW VanTassel stated the DPW has offered to assist with unloading the food and the Town Hall has a freezer but they would need an upright refrigerator.  Chairman Livernois noted that a Town Food Pantry would be a supplement to the First Fruits Food Pantry.  OPW VanTassel noted that she would meet with Finance Officer McGee and Treasurer Shannon regarding the financial side of how to run the pantry.  Chairman Livernois made a motion to authorize OPW VanTassel to open a charge account at Market Basket for emergency welfare clients and to move forward with a Town run Food Pantry then report back to the BOS with any progress.  Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.      















8.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers.  








    

 
9.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





              9.1
5/06/2009 Draft - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, May 6, 2009. Chairman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of May 6, 2009. Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.









  9.2
5/20/2009 Draft - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, May 20, 2009. Chairman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of May 20, 2009. Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.










10.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – see below.







	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	12.004.000
	Owen, Catherine
	BTLA Appeal Settlement
	Approved

	14.001/07.005
	Henry, Bayard
	Timber Intent
	Approved

	14.012.003
	Smith, David
	Timber Tax
	Approved

	15.090.000
	Busack, Judith Ann
	Timber Tax
	Approved

	20.068.000
	Laughy, Brad & Barbara
	Timber Tax
	Approved

	14.042.000
	Sanville, Dave
	Timber Tax
	Approved

	n/a
	4/29/09 Minutes Correction
	Error
	M-AL, S-SO, VOTE: Unan.

	n/a
	Town of Sanbornton 
	Sewer Warrant
	Signed

	05.026.000
	Crawford, Philip
	Abatement
	Denied

	05.030.000
	White, Norman
	Abatement
	Approved

	05.032.000
	Fedele, Richard & Caroline
	Abatement
	Approved

	05.028.000
	Hess, Robert
	Abatement
	Approved

	05.027.000
	Spain, Peter & Mary Ellen
	Abatement
	Approved

	11.004.000
	K & L Realty Trust
	Abatement
	Approved

	11.060.000
	Cioffi, Carmine
	Abatement
	Approved

	11.056.000
	Evans, Ronald & Pamela
	Abatement
	Approved

	11.055.000
	JER/BAR Realty Trust 
	Abatement
	Approved

	11.054.000
	Hanley, Richard
	Abatement
	Approved

	11.053.000
	Baskin, John
	Abatement
	Approved

	11.049.000
	Mosteika, Paul & Christine
	Abatement
	Approved

	11.050.000
	Daniels, Pauline
	Abatement
	Approved

	05.025.000
	LaFlam, Robert
	Abatement
	Approved

	03.029/03.030
	Armitage, Jonathan & Laura
	Abatement
	Approved

	03.029.000
	Armitage, Jonathan & Laura
	Added Warrant
	Approved

	01.016.000
	Lebreque/Rechcygl
	Timber Intent
	Approved


11.0 Correspondence 




 
  


  11.1 Memo from Finance Officer McGee – The BOS reviewed the memo regarding DPW holiday pay being 8 hours, instead of 10 hours. The BOS agreed that the additional 2 hours would need to be made up.  
            



            11.2 Library Trustees Re: appointment – Chairman Livernois made a motion to reappoint Debbie Clement and Elana Knapp as alternates to the Library Trustees for one year. Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  11.3 Memo from AA Jutton Re: Griffins –The BOS reviewed the update.                 11.4 Proposed Fireworks Ordinance – For review and discussion next week.            11.5 Inventory of Town Hall’s storage room – TA Veloski stated the inventory is complete but most of the items are junk.



           


 11.6 Inspection report of Town Bridges – Chairman Livernois stated the report confirms that Plummer Road Bridge and Huse Road Bridge are in need of repair.        11.7 Letter from the NH DRA Re: Statistical update – Chairman Livernois stated the letter states they are pleased with the results. The next revaluation would take place in 2013.


            





              11.8 Sobriety check points grant – Grant received. 


              









 
   
12.0 Town Administrator’s Report – None. 






 








13.0 Selectmen’s Reports








  13.1 Town Cemetery Dedication – Selectmen Ober reported that the dedication went very well and many attended. 



















14.0  NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 3, 2009 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 













15.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 10:25 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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